
between Austria and the Secretariat should "at the minimum"
include guidelines on the status and operation of troops. He
noted that the Secretariat was "not pursuing any effort with the
two host counties" to conclude a status of force agreement on
UNDOF.

In response, Colonel Martin said that the hand-over between
Canada and Ukraine was indeed ongoing, following the approval of
the latter's offer by DPKO to replace Canada's logistics units.
Canada informed the Secretariat of its intention to withdraw its
troops, particularly logistics units, in December 2003.

At the close of the meeting, a communique (S/PV.5098) was
adopted.
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PROCEEDINGS OP THE SECURITY COUNCIL

Thursday, 9 December 2004

FORMAL MEETING

Non-proliferation of weapons of mass destruction

At its 5097th meeting, the Security Council was briefed by
Ambassador Mihnea Motoc, Chairman of the Security Council Committee
established pursuant to resolution 1540 (2004) (see S/PV.5097),
having before it the first report of the Committee (S/2004/958).

In reaction to the briefing, the Russian Federation noted that
non-State actors' possession of WMD - primarily for terrorist
purposes - was among the greatest threats to international peace as
well as the national security of States (similarly, Spain, the
United Kingdom, Angola and Chile). Resolution 1540 (2004), observed
the United States, reflected the "shared conviction" that States
should keep the most dangerous weapons and materials and delivery
systems away from non-State actors and terrorists (similarly,
Brazil). Spain, echoed by Benin, pointed to the urgent action needed
to "close the legal gap" that existed in the absence of current
instruments addressing this "sensitive matter". Such "weak points in
the system", observed the United Kingdom, were easily exploited by
terrorists. The Russian Federation stressed that combating the
proliferation of WMD must be on a "collective basis" (similarly,
Brazil, Spain, Benin and the United Kingdom) and in accordance with
the rules of international law. France characterized resolution 1540
(2004) as a milestone for the international community in addressing
proliferation, since the resolution recognized that international
commitments must be supplemented with domestic legislation and
effective control mechanisms. Brazil and Chile expressed a similar
view, with Brazil adding that the integrity of multilaterally
negotiated instruments must be safeguarded in the process.

France commended the more than 85 States that had submitted -
in accordance with resolution 1540 (2004) - their national reports
to the Committee on measures to implement the resolution. He
encouraged the remaining States to do so as soon as possible
(similarly, the Russian Federation, the United States, Brazil, Spain
and the United Kingdom, though the latter characterized it as a
"matter of priority"). France noted that the Committee should help
secure the assistance of Member States in a position to do so for
those States having "technical difficulties" preparing their
reports. In this connection, the United Kingdom underlined its
willingness to respond to specific request for such assistance. The
national reports, noted Benin, would provide the Committee with
important information with which it could asses the alignment of



national policies with the objectives of resolution 1540(2004).
Angola opined that the promptness in submission of those reports
received thus far pointed to the importance the international
community attached to the threat of WMD falling into the hands of
non-State actors. At the same time, he said, the "very large" number
of reports yet to be submitted was indicative of the difficulties
encountered in complying with the reporting requirements of
resolution 1540 (2004) (similarly, Pakistan). The Philippines held
that in the course of the Committee analyzing the reports it would
be useful if Member States could be regularly updated on positive
trends, as well as on any difficulties encountered in implementing
the resolution. Transparency in the Committee's work, he believed
would not only keep Member States abreast of the Committee was doing
but also sustain their interest in effectively implementing the
resolution (similarly, Spain). France urged for rapid follow-up to
the national reports by the Committee. In this regard, he noted that
those reports to be evaluated by Subcommittee III, of which France
was a member, were already being considered. China noted that it was
among the first countries to submit a report to the Committee. He
hoped that, in the implementation of the resolution, States would
strive to achieve the goal of non-proliferation by peaceful means
and that the Committee would consider the national reports in a
"fair, transparent and cooperative manner".

The Russian Federation, echoed by Spain, believed that the
Committee could in the future consider adopting the CTC's practice
of holding regular meetings between it and relevant regional and
international organizations (similarly, the United Kingdom). He also
underlined that the Committee must work closely with the IAEA and
the Organization for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons (OPCW) as
well as other organizations and structures dealing with non-
proliferation. A similar view was also expressed by Spain and
Germany. Spain stated that such cooperation should also extend to
the subsidiary bodies of the Council with competency in the field of
counter-terrorism, including the CTC and the 1267 Committee
(similarly, Chile and the United Kingdom).

Pakistan cautioned that the work of the Committee would be
"complex and difficult" and emphasized that the measures called for
in resolution 1540 (2004) would have to be achieved by Member States
through measures at the national level. However, he noted that there
were various levels of "adherence, acceptance and implementation" of
regimes concerned with WMD and their means of delivery. In the case
of the Chemical Weapons Convention, Pakistan noted that the level of
national implementation was "less than satisfactory" even though the
OPCW was a "properly constituted and fully functional organization".
As for the Biological Weapons Convention, he characterized it as an
even "more difficult" case since, at present, there was no means to
determine violations of the Convention by some Member States.



Turning to the Treaty on the non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons
(NPT), he opined that it was "unrelated to reality" in several
respects. In this regard, he stated, there were "three nuclear
States, including Pakistan", that were not recognized by the NPT
when the cooperation of these States was "obviously essential" to
realize the goal of nuclear non-proliferation. Further, there were
no universally agreed norms in the area of means of delivery and the
Committee would have to grapple with these missing definitions
which, in turn, would create problems with the implementation of the
resolution by Member States. Pakistan also stressed the "vast
differences" in the capacity of Member States in terms of qualified
manpower and expertise required to implement resolution 1540 (2004).
He went on to question the capacity of the Committee itself, in the
context of its expertise, manpower, resources and "limited
timeframe". Pakistan cautioned that the Committee must ensure that
it did not "erode the authority", duplicate or complicate the work
of the established treaty regimes or bodies, and maintained that it
must not lose sight of the "differentiated nature" of Member States'
obligations.

Pakistan (similarly, the Philippines, Angola and China, among
others) expressed the hope that additional experts from Asia and
Africa would be hired. This, he said, could help to dispel the
perception that the whole process was being led by the developed
countries to the exclusion of the developing Member States.
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